Travel update, summer 2018

By Ines Aubert, Switzerland, April 2018
The Travel update was written during the trip to visit inmates in Texas and Florida.

July 18th: Travel update - The hug

Once more I'm on a trip to visit my pen friends in prison in the USA. I've been writing to death
row inmates for many years now and meeting with them face to face has been wonderful. Being
able to sit next to each other and to talk and laugh is indescribable. Yet, fulfilling pen pal-ships
are also possible without ever seeing each other, and those who won’t be able to go visit their
pen pals are still welcome to become a pen friend.

Communicating with my pen friends in prison and learning more about all the topics
surrounding their lives and the death penalty has become part of my everyday life. A pen pal-
ship, to me, is clearly a win-win situation. While I am to them a “window to the world”, I have
come to learn and understand more than I ever thought I would through the encounters with
my pen friends, their families and victims’ family members. Hearing their stories has been a
humbling experience to me.

Several of my pen friends have had their death sentences overturned and are now serving life
sentences in prisons in different areas of Texas. One of those no longer on death row, José, has
just accomplished the GRAD program in prison. This program is offered to ex-gang members
and lasts nine months. José has written a journal about the preparation and his time in the
GRAD program and it will be available sometime soon.

José has spent decades in segregation with no physical contact. As he has now accomplished the
program, he in theory, could have contact visits with his family. Yet, he doesn’t have any family
members who come see him. So, he has registered me as a “significant other” (Offender
Orientation Handbook, page 90). This means I'm eligible for the privileges a family member
would have. But the warden has to approve of it first. We hope he will. If yes, I would be allowed
to give José his first hug after 32 years! I'm wondering how one prepares for such a moment.

My first and oldest pen pal M. is now 79 years old and has spent 33 years in prison, most of them
on death row. In fall it will have been 17 years that I've been writing to him. He too has had his
death sentence overturned and is now serving a life sentence. M. hopes that he will be released
from prison after having served so many years already, and that he doesn’t have to live out his
life behind bars. During our visits, I can only see him through a glass and talk through the
phone. M. walks with a cane now, and each time I see him he has fewer teeth. About one hour
into the visit, his knees usually hurt so badly that we have to finish early.

M. has been writing for years about the “bear hug” he would love to give me before he dies. In
his most recent letter, M. wrote: Hopefully the Lord will bless me to get out and give you that
bear hug pretty soon before I lose all my strength because then all the hug I will be able to give
you will probably be a kitty one.

I will see M. beginning of August.


https://www.tdcj.state.tx.us/divisions/cid/stgmo_GRAD.html
http://www.tdcj.state.tx.us/documents/Offender_Orientation_Handbook_English.pdf
http://www.tdcj.state.tx.us/documents/Offender_Orientation_Handbook_English.pdf

July 24th, Travel update - Crossing the bridge

Often, death row inmates’ pen pals strongly bond with them, while their victims and the
victims’ families are viewed as “over there”, “on the other side”, so to speak. We are concerned
about the inmates’ living conditions and look for ways to make their life on death row easier by

offering support of all kinds. This focus is important and I wouldn’t want it to be different.

Yet, as a pen friend of death row inmates, what am I supposed to do with regard to the victims?
I've asked myself this question many times. I feel as if I could be a surrogate or ambassador
between the two seemingly strongly separated parties of the offender’s and the victim’s side.
feel empathy with both sides; I don’t actually consider them to be sides, as the death of the
victim connects the victim’s family with the accused offender and his family.

Several times already I have been given the chance to “cross the bridge” and to meet with
victims’ family members of my pen pals, one being a surviving rape victim of my pen friend on
death row in Florida. Meeting these people face to face - only one encounter was solely by e-mail
- was good and beneficial to both of us.

Last fall, when my friend Robert Pruett was to be executed, I knew that the correctional officers
would build a “Wall of Grey” in front of the Walls Unit in honor of officer Nagle who was
stabbed in the line of duty. They salute as the victim’s family members pass along the street to
the building where the execution takes place.

I saw them standing there when I crossed the street to the Walls Unit. I understand that the
officers are looking for ways to honor their colleague and his family. To me, it is obvious that the
officers are greatly impacted when one of them is killed on duty.

The day after the execution, I wrote a message to the president of the Texas Correctional
Employees. On their website, they had already uploaded photos of the Wall of Grey at Robert’s
execution. I introduced myself and explained how I was related to Robert. I expressed how sorry I
was for the death of officer Nagle. Much to my surprise, Mr. Lance Lowry, the president of the
Texas Correctional Employees, answered promptly, and not in a way I would have anticipated.
He thanked me for the message and talked about serious reforms that need to be made in the
criminal justice system; that prisons should be places of reform and non-violent resolutions
need to be promoted. He went on to say that this week’s execution would not bring closure to
the families or friends. “Clearly the system failed to bring reform to Robert Pruett when he was a
juvenile. If TDC] would have had more officers and better mental health services in place in 1999,
you would have seen a different result. I believe Officer Nagle and Robert Pruett would still be
around today if the State of Texas devoted proper resources to their criminal justice system.”

This answer, to me, was unexpectedly empathic. I could sense a common sorrow over a system
that fails juveniles and doesn’t serve justice. One sentence in Mr. Lowry’s reply in particular
made it clear that on both sides strong feelings are involved: “It’s been an emotional time for
everyone.”

It is my hope that one day the victims’ and the inmate’s family members will find a way to
honor each other’s pain and loss and that reaching out to the “other side” will be possible.


http://www.connectdeathrow.org/wp-content/uploads/2017-My-journey-with-Robert-Pruett-on-death-row-in-Texas.pdf

PS: After travelling two weeks through Colorado and New Mexico, I will have my first visit in
prison next weekend with José. When I called the prison, I learned that it’s unlikely that we will
be granted a contact visit.

July 30", Travel update - The purpose of punishment

At the weekend I had my first visits with my pen pals after travelling through the Rocky
Mountains. José was transferred to another unit after accomplishing the GRAD program. We
hoped for a contact visit, yet we were not granted one. Becoming a “significant other” needs to
be approved by a committee and there simply wasn’t enough time to accomplish that. The visits
were still great, but what José told me made me wonder once more what the purpose of such
harsh living conditions should be. José wrote in his letter about his new prison:

“The officers run this prison like a military training camp. Some are constantly yelling all day.
Some don’t want you to talk to them. They make us stand in formation for everything and we
have to walk in an orderly single file. Right now it’s really hot and I'm told that during winter
time I will freeze my ass oft. The radio reception is horrible and I already told you about my
mentally disturbed cellie.”

José told me that he has a locker in his cell in which he can lock his property. Yet, when he came
to the visit area, he was not allowed to take the key to the locker with him but instead had to
leave it in his cell. So, what is the purpose of a locker if he has to leave the key unsupervised? That
is only one example of many that he told me about life in his prison and of course it’s similar in
other units. José considers prisons in my home country Switzerland paradise and would love to
be transferred to one of them and stay there for the rest of his life.

José is guilty of the crime he’s accused of. He has spent 20 years on death row and once came as
close as three hours to his execution. Then his death sentence was overturned into a life
sentence. He has since spent 10 years in different prisons; one of which being called the “House
of pain”. Having a life sentence without the possibility of parole and being 50 years old means he
most likely has many more years to serve in prison.

In my eyes, taking away freedom should be the punishment and any additional humiliating
treatment is not necessary. I'm against the death penalty in any case, but I'm also against “life
without (parole)”. In my opinion, there should remain hope for parole.

You can read a text by José about his experience of coming close to his execution here. There’s
also an interview I made with him about the time around his scheduled execution.

August 6th, Travel update -The search for meaning

When I travel to see my pen pals in prison, it’s always a mixture of prison visits and seeing places,
but also of learning more about life in prison and life in general. The encounters with my pen
friends and sometimes also their families and the many side stories and related topics make me
delve into the big questions of mankind.

Coincidentally, before I left, three people recommended the book by Viktor Frankl “Man’s Search
for Meaning”. First, two friends said that I should absolutely read it. The same week, my pen


http://www.connectdeathrow.org/wp-content/uploads/A-Journey-to-Solace.pdf
http://www.connectdeathrow.org/wp-content/uploads/Interview-with-Jos%C3%A9-Moreno-after-he-survived-his-execution-date.pdf

friend Daniel, in his letter, recommended it as well. So, I bought it and took it with me on my
trip.

,Man’s Search for Meaning“ was first published in 1946. Victor Frankl was a leading psychologist
in Vienna when he was arrested for being a Jew during the Nazi regime. He survived the
Holocaust and used his experiences to write this book. He propounded the theory thatitis
man’s constant search for meaning that allows him to survive even the most brutal, the most
degrading situations in his life.

Frankl says: “Everything can be taken from a man but one thing: the last of the human freedoms
- to choose one’s attitude in any given set of circumstances, to choose one’s own way.” This very
certainly applies to prisoners and to life in prison.

You will find an eight-minute long animation about Viktor Frankl and his book

Today, when I checked in at the prison where my oldest pen friend M. is now serving a life
sentence, I asked whether we had been granted a contact visit and was told it had been denied. I
was about to go inside when this woman called me back and said she had just learned it was
approved. I couldn’t help but call out: “Yahoo! Finally!” I explained the visitors and officers
around me that I had been writing to M. for 17 years but had never hugged or even touched him.


https://connectdeathrow.us8.list-manage.com/track/click?u=20e7466e5a754cb9a03175156&id=345e2afe66&e=6391a6f1a2

